
AGENDA 
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

CITY OF SHOREVIEW 
 
 

                                                                           DATE: MARCH 28, 2017 
         TIME: 7:00 PM 
         PLACE: SHOREVIEW CITY HALL 
         LOCATION: 4600 NORTH VICTORIA  
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 ROLL CALL 
 APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

January 24, 2017 and  February 28, 2017 
             
3. REPORT ON CITY COUNCIL ACTIONS 

Meeting Date: March 6, 2017 and March 20, 2017 
Brief Description of Meeting process- Chair John Doan 

 
4.  NEW BUSINESS 
 

A. COMPREHENSIVE SIGN PLAN* 
 FILE NO: 2652-17-05 
  APPLICANT: Hamilton Sign 
  LOCATION: 5910 Lexington Ave 
 
5.   MISCELLANEOUS 
 

A. WIRELESS TELECOMMUNICATION ORDINANCE-SMALL CELL SITES 
 

B. BEEKEEPING ORDINANCE  
 

C. WATER TREATMENT PLANT TOUR – APRIL 25TH @ 6:00 PM 
 
 D.  City Council Meeting Assignments for April 3, 2017 and April 17, 2017 
           Commissioners Wolf and Peterson 
 
 6.   ADJOURNMENT 

 *These agenda items require City Council review or action. The Planning Commission 
will hold a hearing, obtain public comment, discuss the application and forward the 
application to City Council. The City Council will consider these items at their regular 
meetings which are held on the 1st or 3rd Monday of each month. For confirmation when 
an item is scheduled at City Council, please check the City’s website at 
www.shoreviewmn.gov or contact the Planning Department at 651-490-4682 or 651-490-
4680 

http://www.shoreviewmn.gov/
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SHOREVIEW PLANNING COMMISSION 
MEETING MINUTES 

February 28, 2017 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chair Doan called the February 28, 2017 Shoreview Planning Commission meeting to 
order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
The following Commissioners were present:  Chair Doan; Commissioners, McCool, 
Peterson, Solomonson, Wolfe and Yarusso. 
 
Commissioner Thompson was absent. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner McCool to   
  approve the February 28, 2017 Planning Commission meeting agenda as  
  submitted.   
 
[Tape started with approval of minutes so did not hear this motion.] 
 
VOTE:   Ayes - 6  Nays - 0 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Peterson to  
  approve the December 13, 2016 Planning Commission meeting minutes as  
  submitted.  
 
VOTE:  Ayes - 5  Nays - 0  Abstain - 1 (Yarusso) 
 
Commissioner Yarusso abstained as she did not attend the December 13th meeting.  
 
REPORT ON CITY COUNCIL ACTIONS 
 
City Planner Kathleen Castle reported that the City Council approved one item, the St. 
Odilia Church addition, as recommended by the Planning Commission. 
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NEW BUSINESS 
 
RESIDENTIAL DESIGN REVIEW 
 
FILE NO.:   2648-17-01 
APPLICANT:  ANCHOR BUILDERS 
LOCATION:  414 WEST HORSESHOE DRIVE 
 
Presentation by Economic Development and Planning Associate Niki Hill 
 
The application proposes to demolish the existing lakeside seasonal porch and deck on 
the south side of the home in order to construct a new living area addition of 448 square 
feet and a 73 square foot deck with stairs.  The existing home and garage would remain. 
 
The property is a substandard riparian lot with 13,946 square feet, a width of 64 feet and 
a depth of 193 feet.  The width and area are substandard as riparian lots are required to 
have a minimum width of 100 feet and an area of a minimum of 15,000 square feet from 
the setback to the Ordinary High Water (OHW) line.  The property is zoned R1, 
Detached Residential and is located in the Shoreland Overlay District.   A substandard 
property must comply with design standards adopted by the City. 
 
The proposal reduces lot coverage to 40.3%.  The allowed amount is 25%, but the 
existing lot coverage is 40.9%.  The project can maintain 40.9% or reduce it, but cannot 
increase it.  The existing front setback will not change.  The building height will remain 
at 19 feet.  Foundation area is less than the allowed 18%.  All setbacks are within Code 
standards.   
 
The applicant has identified two shoreline mitigation practices to reduce the impact of the 
development on lake quality:  1) Architectural Mass; and 2) a vegetative protective area.  
A mitigation affidavit is required. 
 
Notices were mailed to nearby homeowners.  Two comments were received.  One is in 
support of the proposal.  One expressed concern about the setback of the proposed 
addition. 
 
Staff finds that the proposal is a reasonable use of the property.  The new addition 
complies with the design standards for substantial lake lots.  Staff recommends approval 
with the conditions listed in the staff report. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked if, with the addition, the house will be closer to the lake.  
Ms. Hill stated that the addition will be closer.  The existing OHW setback is 85.8 feet.  
The range of setback allowed is 77.85 feet to 95.85 feet.   
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Commissioner Solomonson noted that the addition will be 3 feet closer to the OHW but 
within the setback range allowed by the City. 
 
Commissioner McCool asked how impervious surface will be reduced.  Ms. Hill stated 
that a number of areas will be reduced in impervious surface, including removal of part of 
the retaining wall. 
 
Mr. Tom Oberhausen, Applicant, 414 West Horseshoe Drive, stated that the project is 
to replace an existing seasonal porch with 4 feet of extended living space.  Impervious 
surface will be reduced with the following:  1) part of the retaining wall on the eastern 
shoreline will be removed; 2) a paver walkway will be removed from the existing deck to 
the shore; and 3) the existing driveway will be made more efficient with pervious surface.   
 
Chair Doan opened the discussion to public comment.  There were no questions or 
comments. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner McCool, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to  
   approve the Residential Design Review application submitted by Anchor  
   Builders for 414 Horseshoe Drive West, subject to the following 
conditions: 
 

1. The project must be completed in accordance with the plans submitted as part of 
the Residential Design Review application.   Any significant changes to these 
plans, as determined by the City Planner, will require review and approval by the 
Planning Commission.  

2. This approval will expire after one year if a building permit has not been issued 
and work has not begun on the project. 

3. Impervious surface coverage shall not exceed 40.9% of the total lot area as a result 
of this project.  Foundation area shall not exceed 18%.  

4. A final site grading plan and an erosion control plan shall be submitted with the 
building permit application and implemented during construction of the new 
residence. 

5. A Mitigation Affidavit shall be executed prior to the issuance of a building permit. 
6. A building permit must be obtained before any construction activity begins. 
7. This approval is subject to a 5-day appeal period.   

 
The approval is based on the following finding: 
 

1. The proposal complies with the adopted standards for construction on a 
substandard riparian lot. 

 
VOTE:  Ayes - 6   Nays - 0 
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RESIDENTIAL DESIGN REVIEW - VARIANCE 
 
FILE NO.:  2651-17-04 
APPLICANT: BISMARK BUILDERS 
LOCATION: 4255 SNAIL LAKE BOULEVARD 
 
Presentation by City Planner Kathleen Castle 
 
The proposal is to construct a new home on the subject vacant property.  The property is 
a substandard riparian lot with a lot area of 8,858 square feet and lot depth that ranges 
from 74 to 88 feet.  The lot width is in compliance at 112 feet. 
 
Three variances are requested:  
1. To exceed the maximum impervious surface coverage - 25% is permitted; 29.8%  
 is proposed. 
2. To exceed the maximum foundation area of 1600 square feet; 1,728 square feet are 
 proposed. 
3. To reduce the minimum 50-foot structure setback from the OHW to 42.33 feet. 
 
The property is the former home of the Snail Lake Tavern, which was demolished in 
1988.  At that time the area was subdivided into Snail Lake Shores.  The subject property 
is one of three that are substandard created by the subdivision.  The subject property is 
substandard in lot depth and lot area.  Requirements of the subdivision include 
maintaining a 50-foot setback from the OHW and providing a 20-foot driveway apron on 
the private property.  The new home to be constructed would be 1.5 stories with an 
attached two-car garage.  The setback to the OHW is measured to the cantilevered deck.   
The height is in compliance at 34.5 feet.  Earth tones will be used for the exterior which 
satisfies requirements for Architectural Mass under Shoreland Mitigation practices. 
 
The property to the south is developed but is not part of Snail Lake Shores.  The home 
sits on the east side of that property.  The property to the north is vacant as that home has 
been demolished.   
 
The applicant states that practical difficulty exists due to the small lot area and depth.  
The buildable area is narrow, which creates limitations for a home design and attached 
garage.  Staff agrees with the applicant and finds that practical difficulty is present.  The 
narrow buildable area ranges from 19.5 feet to 33 feet in width.  The foundation area of 
1728 square feet is 1,199 square feet of dwelling and 529 square feet of garage.  Staff 
believes this is a reasonable size.  The home is designed to fit the lot and is similar in size 
with other homes in the area.  The deck and fire pit are considered water oriented 
structures, which reduces the amount of impervious surface allowed.  The applicants plan 
to use pervious materials as much as possible to mitigate impervious surface coverage.   
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Two trees are requested to be removed from the boulevard, but staff has indicated that 
will not be allowed.  Seven trees will be planted on the lakeside of the property.  Grading 
will create a space for a rain garden and level surface for the garage and driveway.  
Shoreland mitigation practices to be used will be Architectural Mass and a rain garden.  
Staff is recommending approval. 
 
Property owners within 150 feet were notified of the proposal.  One letter was received in 
opposition to the variances requested.  
 
Commissioner McCool asked if the foundation area limit is a function of lot area.  Ms. 
Castle responded that what is allowed is the greater of either 1600 square feet or 18%.  
The variance requested is for approximately 6 square feet. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked if a variance for the OHW setback would be needed if 
the fire pit were removed.  Ms. Castle explained that the deck is considered a water 
oriented structure because it encroaches on the 50-foot setback.   
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked how the proposed home compares to the adjacent 
property at 4629.  Ms. Castle stated that the adjacent lot is slightly larger.  At the time the 
that home was built, the impervious surface standards of today were not in place.  If the 
home were to be built today, it would require a variance. 
 
Commissioner McCool asked when the OHW was surveyed and the setback established.  
Ms. Castle responded that the setback has remained the same and has not changed in a 
long time. 
 
Chair Doan asked if the house at 4269 is of the same scale as the one proposed.  Ms. 
Castle answered, yes, noting that the lot is slightly larger and the house at 4269 is 2 
stories—a single story with a walkout, the house proposed is 1.5 stories. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso stated that she is not surprised at the variance requests.  There is 
little building space, and it appears to be a creative application to build a house on the lot. 
 
Mr. Steve Tracy, Bismark Builders, stated the variance on the southern end is to allow a  
stairway for access to the lakeside.  Permeable surface will be used wherever possible to 
prevent runoff and collect water on site that will percolate through the soil. 
 
Chair Doan opened the meeting to public comment. 
 
Mr. Bill Bush, 4269 Snail Lake Boulevard, stated that he is pleased to see a house being 
built on this lot.  All that has been presented is accurate.  His main concern is the deck 
impact of a 42-foot setback on the adjacent lot when a home is built there.  Will the a 
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variance be needed that is closer than his.  It would create a wall to have to look around.  
He asked if another deck of 250 square feet would be permitted. 
 
Ms. Castle responded that the lot between 4255 and 4269 is the largest of the three and 
has more depth.  An analysis has not been done as to the amount of buildable area.  The 
deck size of 250 square feet is related to the requirement for water oriented structures.  
With the deck and fire pit, no other water oriented structures would be permitted without 
going through the variance process with the Commission. 
 
Commissioners expressed their support for a proposal that is creative in fitting a home on 
a difficult lot. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso noted that without the railing on the rendering of the plans, it is 
difficult to see what impact it will have.  The view will be different from what is 
presented.  However, the key factor with this application is the difficulty in building. 
 
Commissioner McCool stated that he supports this proposal.  There is too much house on 
this lot, but it is a challenging lot, and the proposal is proportionate with neighboring lots.  
 
Commissioner Wolfe stated that he has worked previously with the builder and in order 
to prevent any semblance of conflict of interest, he will recuse himself from this vote. 
 
Commissioner Peterson suggested amending condition No. 3 to require use of permeable 
surface materials.   
 
Chair Doan supported this amendment.  He further noted that this decision does not set 
any precedent for development of the adjacent vacant lot. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that he would prefer to not require permeable surface 
materials in case there is a reason it cannot be used. 
 
Commissioner McCool stated that he supports the amendment because of the larger 
foundation area, setback variances, and increase of 5% to impervious surface, he would 
like to see permeable materials be required and does not believe it there will be any 
problem. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked for clarification of the Code regarding allowable 
impervious surface with a reduced OHW setback.  Ms. Castle explained that because 
both the fire pit and deck encroach on the OHW setback, the maximum impervious 
surface maximum is reduced to 25%.  
 
Commissioner Yarusso asked if grading would cause a problem with using permeable 
surface.  Mr. Tracy stated that he is not certain if there would be a problem.  He believes 
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some amount of permeable surface materials will be possible.  He asked if it is required, 
that means every square foot of hard surface would have to be permeable.  Ms. Castle 
responded that the driveway and sidewalk in front of the home will run off toward Snail 
Lake Boulevard, not the lake.  The main concern is the fire pit on the lakeside of the 
home. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, not seconded, to adopt Resolution No.  
   17-09, approving the variance and the residential design review   
   applications submitted by Bismark Builders, 4255 Snail Lake Boulevard.   
   said approval allows variances for the structure setback from the OHW of  
   Snail Lake and increases in the foundation area and impervious surface  
   coverage for the construction of a single-family home. This approval is  
   subject to the following conditions: 
 

1. The project must be completed in accordance with the plans submitted as part of 
the Residential Design Review application.   Any significant changes to these 
plans, as determined by the City Planner, will require review and approval by the 
Planning Commission.  

2. This approval will expire after one year if a building permit has not been issued 
and work has not begun on the project. 

3. Impervious surface coverage shall not exceed 29.8% of the total lot area as a result 
of this project.  The applicant is encouraged to utilize pervious materials in the 
driveway, sidewalk and patio (fire pit) areas.   

4. The two trees located within the boulevard area must remain.  A tree protection 
plan must be submitted with the building permit application.  The protection plan 
shall include wood chips and protective fencing at the drip line of the retained 
trees. 

5. A final site grading, stormwater management and erosion control plan shall be 
submitted prior to the issuance of a building permit for the project.  This plan is 
subject to the approval of the City Engineer. 

6. Items identified in the memo from the City Engineer dated February 22, 2017 shall 
be addressed prior to the issuance of a building permit. 

7. A permit from the Ramsey Washington Metro Watershed District shall be 
obtained, if required, prior to the issuance of a building permit. 

8. A Mitigation Affidavit shall be executed prior to the issuance of a building permit 
for the new residence.   

9. A building permit must be obtained before any construction activity begins. 
10. This approval is subject to a 5-day appeal period.   

 
This approval is based on the following findings: 

 
1. The proposed improvements are consistent with the Land Use and Housing 

Chapters of the Comprehensive Plan. 
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2. This substandard lot was created as part of the Snail Lake Shores Plat for single-
family residential use. 

3. Practical difficulty is present as stated in Resolution 17-09. 
 
The motion failed for lack of a second. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner McCool, seconded by Commissioner Peterson to adopt  
  Resolution No. 17-09, approving the variance and the residential design  
  review applications submitted by Bismark Builders, 4255 Snail Lake  
  Boulevard.  Said approval allows variances for the structure setback from  
  the OHW of Snail Lake and increases in the foundation area and   
  impervious surface coverage for the construction of a single-family home.  
  This approval is subject to the following conditions with modification to  
  condition No. 3, second sentence which would read, “The applicant is  
  encouraged to use pervious materials in the driveway and sidewalk areas  
  and is required to use pervious materials in the patio (fire pit) areas. 
  

1. The project must be completed in accordance with the plans submitted as part of 
the Residential Design Review application.   Any significant changes to these 
plans, as determined by the City Planner, will require review and approval by the 
Planning Commission.  

2. This approval will expire after one year if a building permit has not been issued 
and work has not begun on the project. 

3. Impervious surface coverage shall not exceed 29.8% of the total lot area as a result 
of this project.  The applicant is encouraged to utilize pervious materials in the 
driveway, sidewalk and patio (fire pit) areas.   

4. The two trees located within the boulevard area must remain.  A tree protection 
plan must be submitted with the building permit application.  The protection plan 
shall include wood chips and protective fencing at the drip line of the retained 
trees. 

5. A final site grading, stormwater management and erosion control plan shall be 
submitted prior to the issuance of a building permit for the project.  This plan is 
subject to the approval of the City Engineer. 

6. Items identified in the memo from the City Engineer dated February 22, 2017 shall 
be addressed prior to the issuance of a building permit. 

7. A permit from the Ramsey Washington Metro Watershed District shall be 
obtained, if required, prior to the issuance of a building permit. 

8. A Mitigation Affidavit shall be executed prior to the issuance of a building permit 
for the new residence.   

9. A building permit must be obtained before any construction activity begins. 
10. This approval is subject to a 5-day appeal period.   

 
This approval is based on the following findings: 
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1. The proposed improvements are consistent with the Land Use and Housing 

Chapters of the Comprehensive Plan. 
2. This substandard lot was created as part of the Snail Lake Shores Plat for single-

family residential use. 
3. Practical difficulty is present as stated in Resolution 17-09. 

 
VOTE: Ayes - 4 Nays - 1 (Solomonson) Abstain - 1 (Wolfe)  
 
VARIANCE 
 
FILE NO.:   2649-17-02 
APPLICANT:  KENT AND RITA DUESCHER 
LOCATION:  276 JANICE STREET 
 
Presentation by Associate Planner Aaron Sedey 
 
This proposal is for a 3-car garage to replace a 2-car garage using the same footprint.  
The third stall of the new garage would extend into the side yard setback, and a variance 
is needed to reduce the minimum 5-foot side setback to 2 feet.   
 
The property is 10,790 square feet with a lot width of 83 feet and lot depth of 130 feet.  A 
two-story single-family home is on the lot with a detached garage, shed and other 
improvements.  The property is on the improved alley of Janice Street with frontage on 
Wabasso Avenue, which is an unimproved street.  The property is zoned R1, Detached 
Residential.   
 
The applicant states that the existing garage does not have frost footings and cannot be 
attached to the principal structure.  It is more cost effective to demolish the garage and 
build a new one.  The new garage will be attached to the house and use the same footprint 
as the existing garage.  The third stall will extend into the side setback.  This project will 
improve the appearance of the home. 
 
Staff finds that the proposal is consistent with the City’s land use and housing policies.  
Unique circumstances include the fact that the lot was shortened by a realignment in the 
1970s due to improper surveys and placement of utilities.  The character of the 
neighborhood will not be changed.  This property is similar to others that have close 
structures in proximity to lot lines.  Three other homes were demolished and rebuilt and 
granted variances. 
 
Property owners with in 150 feet were notified.  No comments were received.  Staff finds 
that practical difficulty is present and recommends approval with the conditions listed in 
the staff report. 
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Mr. Kent Duescher stated that this would be completion of a project that was started two 
years ago, but they were unable to finish it at that time.   
 
Chair Doan asked the height of the fence between his and the property next to the garage.  
Mr. Duescher answered that the fence is 6 feet height.  
Chair Doan opened the discussion for public comment.  There were no comments or 
questions. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that his preference is for compliance to side yard 
setbacks.  This is a unique circumstance, but a setback of 2 feet is a concern. 
 
Commissioner Peterson agreed but noted that it is in the character of the neighborhood. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso noted that the existing driveway is up against the property line 
but will be moved.  The problem is that the lot lines are not square with the house. 
 
Commissioner McCool agreed with the concerns with the 2-foot setback for the reasons 
stated but will support this project. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Wolfe to adopt  
  Resolution 17-08 approving the requested variance submitted by Kent and  
  Rita Duescher, 276 Janice St., to reduce the required 5-foot structure  
  setback from a side property line to 2 feet for a three stall side load garage.   
  Said approval is subject to the following:  
 

1. The project must be completed in accordance with the plans submitted as part of 
the Variance application. 

2. The exterior of the home, including the garage addition, shall be completed within 
180 days of the building permit issue date per Code Section 212.020(C)(1).    

3. Construction of building must comply with state building code, specifically fire-
resistive construction being in the 5 foot setback. 

4. Rainwater shall be collected by gutters and distributed away from neighboring 
properties. 

5. This approval will expire after one year if a building permit has not been issued 
and construction commenced. 

6. This approval is subject to a 5-day appeal period.  
 
This approval is based on the following findings of fact: 
 

1. The proposed improvement is consistent with the policies of the Comprehensive 
Plan, including the Land Use and Housing Chapters.  

2.  Practical difficulty is present as stated in Resolution 17-08 
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VOTE:     Ayes - 6  Nays - 0 
 
PUBLIC HEARING - COMPREHENSIVE PLAN AMENDMENT-
PRELIMINARY PLAT-PUD DEVELOPMENT STAGE 
 
FILE NO.:  2650-17-03 
APPLICANT: GRECO RIDGE, EAGLE RIDGE PARTNERS LLC 
LOCATION: 1005 GRAMSIE ROAD 
 
Presentation by City Planner Kathleen Castle 
 
The application proposes a Comprehensive Plan Amendment to change the land use from 
Business Park to Mixed Use (MU), which also includes business park uses as well as 
residential.  The preliminary plat is submitted showing the parcel divided into 5 parcels.  
The PUD Development Stage application is also submitted to approve redevelopment.   
 
The building at 1005 Gramsie consists of 160,000 square feet and has been vacant since 
2007.  The building is structurally substandard and needs substantial renovation or 
removal.  The proposal is to demolish and remove the existing building in order to 
redevelop the property with 410 market rate apartment units to be constructed in two 
phases.  Two buildings are proposed, each with four stories with underground and surface 
parking.  Access will be from Chatsworth and from Gramsie Road.  The buildings will be 
50 feet in height.  Building materials include brick and fiber board cement siding.  A 
market study has been completed which shows this area is underserved and ideal for 
apartments. 
 
Adjacent to the subject property is the tower property to the east, commercial to the south 
and residential to the north and the City of Arden Hills to the west, which has office and 
business uses.  Staff believes the proposed development is compatible with adjoining 
land uses.  The development will interact with adjoining business park uses with common 
driveways, shared green space and an internal trail system.  The green space will also 
serve as a buffer. 
 
This redevelopment supports goals of the City’s Economic Development Authority 
(EDA).  It is also consistent with the Housing Action Plan in providing new rental 
opportunities. 
 
The preliminary plat replats the property into five parcels with two outlets for storm 
water ponding.  Parking and impervious surface are redistributed on the site.  Shared 
agreements have been executed to permit cross parking and access and will be amended 
with the preliminary plat. 
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The PUD is amended to better define permitted uses.  The height of the proposed 
buildings is 50 feet which exceeds the 35 feet maximum permitted.  A minimum 30-foot 
setback from all property lines is required plus one additional foot for every foot of 
additional height.  Flexibility is requested under the PUD for the setbacks which do not 
meet the required 45 feet from each property line for the added height.   
 
A traffic study has been completed that compared office build-out with the proposed 
apartment project.  Apartments generate more traffic overall, but have less impact on the 
road system because trip distribution is reversed from that of office.  The traffic study 
shows access off Gramsie and Chatsworth and notes the Lexington Avenue 
improvements including designated turn lanes and only a right turn off Gramsie.  The 
City and Ramsey County have accepted the traffic study. 
 
The development site is 8.61 acres with proposed density of 47.6 units per acre.  The 
Corporate Center land area is 34.6 acres.  MU land use designation allows 45 units per 
acre.  Calculating density using the entire Corporate Center acreage brings the density to 
11.84 units per acre.  The location of the proposed development is appropriate due to its 
proximity to arterial streets, I-694, employment and shopping areas.   
 
A total of 564 underground parking stalls are planned.  Surface parking will consist of 44 
stalls with additional stalls shared with the Corporate Center.  The ratio for the 
development is 1.48 stalls per unit, which is less than the 2.5 per unit parking stalls 
required by the City.  Staff supports the proposed parking because any additional parking 
will mostly be needed during evening and weekend hours.   
 
Property owners within 350 feet have been notified of the proposal.  No public comments 
have been received.  Ramsey County Public Works concurs with the traffic study and 
requests the developer to work with the City on directional signage.  The Lake Johanna 
Fire Department is reviewing the proposal. 
 
The Environmental Quality Committee (EQC) supports Mixed Use and provided 
comments regarding storm water runoff, sidewalk connections, re-use/recycling of 
materials, and energy efficiency. 
 
Staff finds that the proposal supports Comprehensive Plan policies.  This redevelopment 
supports reinvestment in the Corporate Center, provides diversified rental housing and 
added housing choices that benefit the community and nearby employment areas.  Staff is 
recommending the public hearing and approval to the City Council with the conditions 
listed in the staff report. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked what would happen to Lot 5 if the second phase is not 
built and the total number of units.  Ms. Castle stated that the PUD would be in effect for 
that building.  A change in use in the future would mean a PUD Amendment.  
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Commissioner Peterson asked if there will be affordable units available.  Ms. Castle 
responded that with TIF, 24 units will be set aside as affordable. 
 
Commissioner Wolfe asked if traffic issues on the northbound turn onto Gramsie will be 
addressed.  Ms. Castle stated that residential use will mean that traffic from the 
development will be moving in the opposite direction of traffic coming to the site in the 
morning and vice versa in the evening.  Ramsey County has recommended clear 
directional signage for the area.  Commissioner Wolfe responded that the intersection is 
difficult now and that is something he will be looking for to be improved. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso noted that Ramsey County recommends recycling of building 
materials.  She suggested the developer work closely with Ramsey County regarding 
pickup of those materials.  
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that since the development may have to use parking 
from other buildings, he would like to know if the other buildings have adequate, less 
than adequate or surplus parking.  His concern is that adequate parking is identified for 
this development.  Ms. Castle stated that the Corporate Center as a whole has cooperative 
agreements for cross parking which will continue.  Staff believes parking is adequate 
because the demand is different.  Parking for the apartment complex will be generated at 
night. 
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing.  The City Attorney stated that proper notice has 
been given for the public hearing. 
 
Mr. Josh Branson, Greco Development; Mr. Mike Critch, BKB Architects; and Ms. 
Kristin Meyer, Eagle Ridge Partners introduced themselves as the development team 
representing the application at this meeting. 
 
Mr. Branson clarified that there is one parking stall for each bedroom in each unit in the 
underground garage.  There will be 44 surface stalls and 92 stalls along Chatsworth Street 
for additional guest parking.  The peak demand for apartment and office parking use do 
offset each other.  It is anticipated that residents of this complex will work in the 
Shoreview/Arden Hills area which will lessen any impact to I-694.  
 
Ms. Meyer stated that currently there are approximately 2000 parking stalls in the 
Corporate Center.  Of those, 450 stalls are allocated to the building at 1005 Gramsie.  The 
only parcel being impacted with reduced parking by the lot line shift is 4000 Lexington.  
A redistribution of parking was done to pick up the stalls required per the leases in those 
buildings.  Chatsworth parking can be a benefit to the building at 4000 Lexington.  Land 
O’Lakes has become more dense as a user.  Their demand is pushing 5 stalls per 1000 
square feet.  Land O’Lakes is planning to move to Arden Hills.  The advantage of the 
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proposed development is the significant reduction of impervious surface, which would is 
a benefit to the overall park.  Plans have been done that meet Watershed District and City 
requirements for expanded parking, if needed.  Hill Rom is only using approximately 2/3 
of the parking allocated to their lease, which is based on an employee head count. 
 
Ms. Meyer noted that the building at 1005 Gramsie has been vacant for 10 years.  The 
community is used to not having traffic coming from that site.  If the building were 
leased to an office tenant, the same number of trips would be generated at the same as all 
the other office traffic in the area.  The same number of trips will be generated with 
residential but not at the same time.   
 
Mr. Branson noted that a higher unit count was anticipated at the beginning of planning 
for the development, but there are more two-bedroom units now.  There are 205 units for 
each phase.  There is significant green space on the site, and there will be a public/private 
park and a trail that will connect to County Road F.  Two pickle ball courts are being 
considered.  The east side of the site will have significant berms to incorporate with the 
trees along the tower property.  Lot 4, the southern site, will be built first.  It is 
anticipated that ground will be broken on August 1, 2017.  Once the first phase is 80% 
occupied, the second phase will begin, probably in 2020.  It is anticipated that the project 
will stabilize at 93% occupancy.  A 5-year time frame is projected for total completion of 
both phases.   
 
Commissioner Solomonson noted 13 surface stalls for Phase 1 and asked if that is 
sufficient for a development of this size.  Mr. Branson stated there will be 205 
underground stalls per phase, which is 1 stall per bedroom.  Thirteen surface stalls is 
sufficient.  A number of projects have been done with about 200 units with 3 to 4 surface 
stalls.  In addition, for this development parking stalls will be available along Chatsworth 
to supplement if there is need. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson noted that the parking on Chatsworth is only during business 
hours, not overnight.  Ms. Castle stated that if that is a concern, the permit can be 
changed. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked how bike parking will be accommodated.  Mr. Branson 
stated that each parking stall underground will have a rack at the front of the stall.  There 
will also be bike racks in the location of surface parking.  A bike lounge will be available 
for bike repair. 
 
Commissioner McCool noted that overall, the Corporate Center is 391 parking stalls 
short.  He asked what would happen if a new tenant needed overnight parking that 
crossed into the apartment complex parking.  Ms. Meyer stated that a lease would not be 
considered with a tenant who would stress parking because such a use would also impact 
retaining existing residential and business tenants. 
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 Commissioner Solomonson noted that the southeast corner of the building on Lot 4 is at 
a 40-foot setback which is a deviation.  He asked the setback range of that side of the 
building.  Mr. Critch agreed that the building was deliberately angled away from the 
street, so that the northern corner of the building would meet the setback requirement.  
The angle also creates interest and integrates the building with the landscaping.  A key 
component is the trails and connections to the north, the tower property and Lexington.  
Commissioner Solomonson asked if it will be difficult to keep business traffic from 
accessing the residential site.  Mr. Critch stated that there are separate accesses for 
businesses, but cars are not prohibited from driving through the residential access. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso asked if any units will be accessible.  Mr. Critch stated that by 
code all units must be adaptable, and 2% are required by Minnesota Statute to be 
accessible.  Commissioner Yarusso noted that there is a demand in the area for 
affordable, accessible units. 
 
Chair Doan asked the reason that the apartment buildings were changed from 5 stories to 
4 stories.  Mr. Branson explained that changing from 5 stories to 4 stories puts the 
building in a different set of codes that will be more cost effective in construction.  The 
footprint was expanded slightly. 
 
Chair Doan noted that with a Mixed Use designation, other retail and restaurant uses 
would be allowed.  He asked if particularly the ground floor level of each building would 
be designed to accommodate other uses than residential.  Mr. Branson stated that a true 
pet spa and pet daycare services are being considered.  There will be a dog park on the 
site.  This use will benefit residents and the community.  As for other retail, Lexington is 
the retail corridor in the area.  The rent levels are not conducive to including further 
retail.  Ms. Meyer noted that the corner of County Road F and Lexington is of interest to 
retail developers.  When the buildings are complete, there may be further consideration 
for retail at that time.   She further noted that it was requested a 5-foot concrete sidewalk 
be included on the north/south corridor of Chatsworth and the east/west/corridor of 
Gramsie.  A lot of effort has been made with landscaping, trails are already included in 
those locations of the site.  Consideration is being asked for flexibility in materials for the 
trails, either bituminous or crushed limestone. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso noted that the state is considering extension of the light rail north 
to this area.  The density of this complex will help that decision.  It is important to 
provide safe, accessible walkways that allow wheelchairs and help people to reach 
employment that is immediate in the area without using cars.  She encouraged forward 
thinking with the use of trail materials such as asphalt and concrete. 
 
Commissioner McCool stated that since there is not an east/west sidewalk on Gramsie, 
anyone who parks on Chatsworth must walk through the residential site to reach other 
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business buildings or on Gramsie Road.  Ms. Meyer showed the access paths on the site.  
Mr. Branson stated there is no east/west path on Gramsie.  Ms. Castle explained that the 
sidewalk recommendations are coming from the Public Works Department.  She would 
hesitate to change the Public Works Director’s recommendation without further 
discussion with him before the City Council meeting. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that it is important for pedestrian access to the business 
buildings from Chatsworth without having to go through the middle of the residential 
area or walk in the road on Gramsie. 
 
Chair Doan agreed and stated that he feels strongly that sidewalks along Gramsie and 
Chatsworth are needed.  He asked if the dog run or pickle ball court will be open to other 
Corporate Park tenants and residents of the community.  Mr. Branson stated that it is a 
public/private park and will be open to tenants, residents and the broader community. 
 
City Attorney Kevin Beck stated that all notices are in order for the public hearing.  Chair 
Doan opened the public hearing. 
 
There were no comments or questions from the public. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Peterson to  
  close the public hearing at 9:35 p.m. 
 
VOTE:    Ayes - 6   Nays - 0 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that he favors the creative use of this site.  This plan is 
a vision for the whole site to function.  His two concerns are the sidewalks and the 13 
parking stalls that seem inadequate.  If possible, he would like to see more parking 
available when Phase 1 is completed.  It is not known if overnight parking on Chatsworth 
will be allowed.  The second phase provides an additional 31 parking stalls.  He asked 
how many of those stalls could be made available in Phase 1.  He would like to see the 
parking addressed without depending on Chatsworth parking. 
 
Commissioner Peterson stated that parking is a concern, but he also appreciates the green 
space and would not want to see green space reduced for parking.  He supports the 
proposal but would like to hear options for parking from the developer. 
 
Commissioner Wolfe noted that employee parking at Kowalski’s is difficult.  There will 
be employees in the office of the residential building who will need parking.  The 
question of where to park is going to be an issue.  Mr. Branson stated that there will be 
five employees in each building. 
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Commissioner McCool agreed that parking is his main concern.  He is not convinced that 
11 ordinary parking stalls is enough for 205 units.  There is some relief on Chatsworth 
and cross parking opportunities on the site.  What happens if other businesses need more 
parking?  He would like to see additional surface parking or smaller buildings that would 
allow more parking area.  For this reason, he cannot support the plan at this time and 
would like the matter tabled. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso noted that density is too high for the residential site but was 
calculated with the entire Corporate Center.  That carries a limitation for other uses in the 
future, and it means that residential cannot be developed on other parcels in the Center.   
 
Chair Doan stated that overall, this is a great development for this site.  He does not see 
shared parking as an issue.  He compared it to his own work building of 9 stories with 
multi-family residential near that building that has shared parking.  Staff could look 
further into shared parking in other communities with business buildings and residential.  
Overnight parking on Chatsworth should be pursued.  This is a prime, unique site and one 
of the few where he believes the building could be higher—5 or 6 stories.  Trails have to 
be connective to Lexington, County Road F and Gramsie.  A bike trail is also needed.  He 
would also support tabling until the parking issue can be resolved. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked to hear options from the developer regarding parking. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated he would like to see parking for the overall site 
addressed without dependence on parking space on Chatsworth. 
 
Mr. Branson stated that parking was reduced in order to enhance green space.  He 
showed where additional surface stalls can be added.  There were sidewalks in the 
original plan and again, in an effort to enhance greens space, they were taken out.  He 
showed where added parallel and front end parking can be added.  Also, the dog run can 
be eliminated or relocated fro added parking.  Sidewalks were planned originally but 
were taken out to enhance the green space.   
 
Ms. Meyer stated that a feasible option would be to add 100 stalls for the Land O’Lakes  
buildings.  It would mean grading and onsite water retention.  If Land O’Lakes were to 
renew their lease, they are seeking five stalls per 1000 square feet.  Consideration is 
being given to having a center atrium with structured parking with a full story below 
grade and half story above grade.  Currently, the parking needs for Land O’Lakes are 
being met.  As parking demands occur, plans will be made to address them, but parking 
not needed is not built in order to keep the amount of impervious surface down.  It 
seemed more important to increase green space.  Proof of parking areas can be identified. 
 
Chair Doan asked the timeline the project.  Mr. Branson stated that August 1, 2017 is 
the target date for housing construction start with demolition beginning June 1, 2017.  
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The approval process needs to be completed by the end of March to keep construction 
drawings on schedule. 
 
Ms. Meyer added that there is a deadline for the purchase and sale agreement of the 
property which has been extended once.  She does not believe there are further options.  
She noted that before the second phase is built, all of that space will remain as parking 
that is significant.  It would be prudent to show proof of parking.  There is already an area 
that shows proof of parking for 25 stalls. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that he would support showing the concept of proof of 
parking. 
 
Commissioner McCool stated that the need for parking is already present.  Proof of 
parking is a valuable tool, but more is needed, but more is needed now.  Perhaps building 
the north side of the driveway and showing proof of parking elsewhere.  Ms. Meyer 
noted an area on the south side of the site that could be left as parking until Phase 1 is 
completed and then put green space in with the second phase.  A number of options can 
be presented to the City Council.   
 
Chair Doan stated that he would not support taking away green space for parking when 
there is proof of parking.  The City should not impose what is needed from this 
generation when there is evidence of trends of people living without cars and not having 
the same needs. 
 
Commissioner Peterson suggested that the number of 30 parking stalls should be 
specified in the motion with added proof of parking. 
 
Chair Doan called a five-minute break and reconvened the meeting at 10:30 p.m. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner McCool, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to  
  recommend the City Council approve the Comprehensive Plan Amendment,  
  Preliminary Plat, and PUD – Development Stage applications submitted by  
  Eagle Ridge Partners LLC/Greco Ridge, LLC for the Shoreview Corporate  
  Center.  The proposal includes the redevelopment of 1005 Gramsie Road with 
  a 410-unit multi-family apartment complex.  Said approvals are subject to the  
  following conditions: 
  

Comprehensive Plan Amendment 
1. The amendment changes the land use designation from BPK, Business Park to 

MU, Mixed Use. 
2. Review and approval of the amendment by the Metropolitan Council. 
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3. The amendment will not be effective until the City grants approval of the Final 
Plat and PUD - Final Stage requests and the development agreements are 
executed. 

Preliminary Plat 
1. A public use dedication fee shall be submitted as required by ordinance prior to 

release of the final plat by the City.   
2. The Final Plat shall be submitted to the City for approval with the Final Stage 

PUD application. 
3. The Declaration of Easements, Restrictions, Covenants and Conditions shall be 

amended to reflect the changes in land use, parking and impervious surface 
coverage for each lot within the Plat. This Declaration shall be submitted to the 
City Attorney for review and approval prior to the release of the Final Plat.  
Executed and recorded copies of the Declaration shall be submitted to the City.   

4. Drainage and Utility Easements shall be dedicated over the stormwater ponding 
areas.  Other drainage and utility easements shall be provided over the proposed 
stormwater management areas, infiltration basins and as required by the Public 
Works Director.   

 
Planned Unit Development – Development Stage 

1. This approval permits the redevelopment of 1005 Gramsie Road with a multi-
family residential apartment complex that will be constructed in two phases.  The 
complex will consist of 2 separate apartment buildings; each 4-stories in height 
with about 205 apartment units.  Parking shall be provided on-site in an 
underground parking structure and surface parking lot.           

2. The items identified in the City Engineer’s memo dated February 22nd shall be 
addressed in the Final PUD submittal. 

3. A Phasing Plan shall be submitted with the Final PUD application and shall 
include the construction schedule and development activities for each phase. 

4. Approval of the final grading, drainage, utility, and erosion control plans by the 
Public Works Director is required, prior to submittal to the issuance of a building 
permit.  Final plans shall identify site construction limits and the treatment of work 
(i.e. driveways, parking areas, grading, etc.) at the periphery of these construction 
limits.  

5. The developer shall secure a permit from the Rice Creek Watershed District prior 
to commencing any grading on the property. 

6. The Declaration of Easements, Restrictions, Covenants and Conditions shall be 
amended and identify the permitted land uses and shared parking within the PUD.  
This Declaration shall be submitted to the City Attorney for review and approval 
prior to the release of the Final Plat.  Executed and recorded copies of the 
Declaration shall be submitted to the City.   

7. The proposed apartment housing structure shall be of a 4-story design and include 
the architectural enhancements and high-quality building materials as identified as 
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depicted on the plans submitted with this application.  The structure shall not 
exceed the 50-foot height as identified in this report and on the submitted plans.   

8. The applicant is required to enter into agreements related to the subdivision, site 
development and erosion control.  Said agreements shall be executed prior to the 
issuance of any permits for this project.  The agreement shall address: 
 

a. Construction management and nuisances that may occur during the 
construction process, including parking for contractors.  No parking is 
permitted on County Road F or Lexington Avenue.  

b. Landscape maintenance  
c. Maintenance of stormwater management facilities 

 
9. This approval shall expire after two months if the Planned Unit Development - 

Final Stage application has not been submitted for City review and approval, as 
per Section 203.060 (C)(6). 

10. Developers shall modify the PUD Development Stage Plan so as (i) to provide 
approximately 30 surface parking stalls for Phase 1 and 60 surface parking stalls 
for Phase 1 and Phase 2 combined and (ii) to identify proof of parking areas in 
each phase available to provide additional surface parking if deemed necessary by 
the City.  Additionally, the developer shall provide a parking plan for the overall 
development that demonstrates how future parking demands may be satisfied 
within the site. 

 
This approval is based on the following findings: 
 

1. The proposed Comprehensive Plan Amendment changing the land use to MU, 
Mixed Use in order to permit a multi-family residential development within the 
Corporate Center is consistent with the policies of the Comprehensive Plan related 
to land use and housing.  

2. The proposed change in use for the 1005 Gramsie Road from industrial to 
residential will not adversely impact the planned land use of the surrounding 
property. 

3. The redevelopment plan supports the City’s goals for the reinvestment and 
upgrade of the Corporate Center to attract and retain business. 

 
Discussion: 
 
Commissioner Peterson agreed with the added condition No. 10.  He also favors putting 
in planned green space first but changed to parking if needed because additional needs for 
parking will happen gradually as it will be five years before both phases are full.  He 
suggested 44 parking stalls added for both phases with proof of parking. 
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Commissioner Solomonson stated that there is agreement that 30 stalls are needed for the 
first phase, and it makes sense then that 60 stalls would be needed for both phases.  There 
is ample parking if all the green space is not put in right away.  Parking can be converted 
to green space.  Also, street parking will be competitive for the businesses as well and 
there will be more parking demand than just employees. 
 
Commissioner McCool stated that he can accept between 44 and 60 stalls. 
 
Chair Doan stated that this is the difference of 16 parking spaces and should not be the 
basis for postponing a decision.  With the proof of parking, 44 is a good starting point. 
Employees can park on the street which gains 10 more parking spaces. 
 
VOTE:  Ayes - 6  Nays - 0 
 
 
TAX INCREMENT FINANCING PLAN FOR PROPOSED DISTRICT NO. 11 
(Commission finding of conformity with Comprehensive Plan (Greco Ridge LLC-1005 
Gramsie Road redevelopment project). 
 
Presentation by City Planner Kathleen Castle 
 
State law requires the Planning Commission to find the TIF Plan consistent with the 
general development plans of the City.  TIF District No. 11 would be created to provide 
gap funding for the developer to feasibly redevelop the 1005 Gramsie Road property with 
410 apartment units with 24 affordable units.  The City has confirmed through an 
inspector that the property is substandard and requires HVAC and code improvements.  
The building has been vacant for 10 years.  The proposed project qualifies as a 
Redevelopment District with a maximum life of 25 years. 
 
The Economic Development Authority (EDA) has reviewed the TIF request and has 
given preliminary approval for the redevelopment project.  The EDA will consider the 
TIF Plan and TIF Development Agreement at the March 6, 2017 meeting.  The City 
Council will consider the TIF Plan and TIF Development Agreement at a public hearing 
on March 20, 2017.  The project is consistent with the City’s adopted Housing Action 
Plan and with Chapter 6 of the Comprehensive Plan that identifies goals and strategies for 
targeted redevelopment areas.  The proposal is also consistent with the City’s life cycle 
goals for the community.  Staff’s recommendation is the Planning Commission make a 
finding that the draft TIF Plan of a new TIF District 11 is in conformance with the City’s 
Comprehensive Plan. 
 
Commissioner McCool asked the amount of TIF assistance being recommended by the 
EDA.  Ms. Castle answered, $12.8 million. 
 



 22 

Chair Doan questioned the number of affordable units are a goal of the City as well as 
trail connections.  Ms. Hill added that on page 7 of the TIF Plan it is specifically stated 
that there shall be 24 affordable units, which is an EDA requirement. 
 
Mr. Branson explained that the cost of underground parking at $30,000 per stall creates 
the need for TIF assistance for this project as well as the enhanced green space.  There 
are 12 affordable units per phase. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson clarified that the specific number of affordable units will be 
in the TIF Development Agreement, not the TIF Plan that is presented. 
 
Chair Doan opened the meeting to public comment.  There were no public comments. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to  
  adopt Resolution No. 17-10 finding that modification to development  
  District  No. 2 and  Tax Increment Financing Plan for the proposed   
  creation of Tax Increment Financing District No. 11, a Redevelopment  
  District for the redevelopment project at 1005 Gramsie Road by Greco  
  Ridge LLC conforms to the general development and redevelopment plans  
  of the City and furthermore, will be in conformance with the City’s   
  Comprehensive Plan and the adoption of a formal agreement in support of  
  the project. 
Discussion: 
 
Commissioner Solomonson noted that the reference on page 15 is to 418 units, not 410, 
which should be corrected.   
 
VOTE:   Ayes - 6   Nays - 0 
 
MISCELLANEOUS 
 
WATER TREATMENT PLANT TOUR 
It was the consensus of the Commission to schedule the tour at 6:00 p.m. prior to the next 
Planning Commission meeting March 28, 2017. 
 
CITY COUNCIL ASSIGNMENTS 
Commissioners Solomonson and Yarusso will respectively attend the City Council 
meetings on March 6, 2017 and March 20, 2017. 
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ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner McCool, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson, to 
adjourn    the meeting at 10:59 p.m. 
 
VOTE:    Ayes - 6  Nays - 0 
 
 
ATTEST: 
_______________________________ 
Kathleen Castle 
City Planner 
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